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Practice exam question 

Larkin’s ‘Sunny Prestatyn’ 
Luke McBratney 

Guidance for the question on p. 40 of the magazine. 

The middle of an answer 
Moreover, while a case can be made that both Larkin and Wilde objectify women, to say that this is 
always the case is an oversimplification. Both poet and playwright create complex, ambiguous texts 
that do much more than transmit a single meaning. ‘Sunny Prestatyn’ undoubtedly articulates sexist 
views that objectify women, seen through the poster of the young woman advertising the seaside 
town, but the reader is not invited to share those views. Many critics emphasise the way the poster 
objectifies and sexualises the female form. Steve Clark goes as far as to argue that the woman in the 
pictured is objectified to the extent of submissiveness, and the ‘hunk of coast’ behind her represents 
the hunk of a man who is with her. 

However, this is only part of the picture. Larkin might be thought of as satirising this attitude that 
objectifies women and exploits them for commercial gain. The tone of the poem shifts subtly 
throughout. The first stanza is distanced from its subject, but the second stanza (which is crudely 
comic and describes the defacement of the poster) seems to be inflected by another voice — that of 
the graffiti writer. While there is the comic shock value of taboo terms for sexual body parts, especially 
since the poem was published two years after the lifting of the Chatterley ban, perhaps the reader is 
meant to be shocked but not share in the humour. The narrator’s normal voice returns in the final 
stanza, which, at this climactic point of the poem, articulates how he, not the graffiti writer, really feels 
about the woman in the picture: ‘She was too good for this world’. While, on the one hand, this is 
comically absurd, on the other it is a tender statement that comes close to what Andrew Motion felt 
was the poet’s attitude to sexual images of women: ‘both cynical and romantic — cynical in obvious 
exploitative ways, romantic in so far as it implied (he thought) that sex was “too good” for the tainted 
real world’. 

Wilde’s attitudes towards women are also complex. We might, for example, consider his presentation 
of a seemingly simple character like Gwendolen. She does seem to be objectified in a sexual sense 
(as Larkin’s woman in the poster is both by the advertiser and the graffiti writer), but perhaps she is 
more of an object in the sense she performs a function in the play and is more of a type than a fully-
rounded character. On one level, she is simply a foolish young woman who wants nothing more than 
to be to be engaged, but she might also be seen as a satirical tool. As well as performing vital plot 
functions, she serves a thematic function. Through her, Wilde represents the supposed ideal qualities 
of conventional Victorian womanhood. While she might be the butt of jokes, she could also be a 
vehicle for Wilde to mock aspects of society. In a different way then, Wilde is doing what Larkin does 
by creating humour that works on two levels — one with surface laughter and another with social 
commentary beneath. The way Wilde’s humour affects its audience is different to Larkin’s. Rather than 
being pondered over in private, Wilde’s is a public experience. Additionally, in both texts, there is a 
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sophisticated relationship between the audience and comedy. While Larkin’s humour is more likely to 
be advertising or minor vandalism, as opposed to an objectified woman, Wilde’s is perhaps poking fun 
at middle- and upper-class Victorian society, not women like Gwendolen or Lady Bracknell. Ironically, 
the people who are laughing in the London theatres are actually laughing at themselves. 

Commentary  
This is an assured response that develops the ongoing argument (presumably building on an opening 
section which explored how it might be said that the writers objectify or ridicule women). It makes good 
use of the key words of the question such as ‘objectifies’ and ‘butt of jokes’, as it puts forward the 
argument that the quoted statement of the question is an oversimplification. 

There is a wide range of comments that shows perceptive understanding of authorial methods, with 
assured analysis of the effects of aspects such as tonal shifts in ‘Sunny Prestatyn’. It also explores 
other sophisticated elements, such as how Wilde’s use of satire works through characterisation and 
the relationship between humour and the audience. Throughout the answer, there is analysis of 
authorial methods, which helps to develop the argument. 

Critical views are also used in the context of the ongoing argument. The student makes good use of 
references from ‘Larkin’s “Sunny Prestatyn”: seaside humour?’ (ENGLISH REVIEW, VOL 32, NO. 4, pp. 
38–40). The quotation from Steve Clark, for example, helps to develop the argument’s complexity and 
is evaluated skilfully, providing a springboard for the student to develop their own view. 

The article has also informed the student’s use of contexts. For example, the reference to the banning 
of Lady Chatterley’s Lover adds depth to the argument about the poem’s use of taboo language, and 
the quotation from Andrew Motion helps the student to make sensitive use of a biographical context. 
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